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March 26, 2021 

 

The Honourable Steve Clark 

Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

17th Floor, 777 Bay St. 

Toronto, ON  

M5G 2E5 

 

Dear Minister Clark, 

 

Re. Request to remove Schedule 3 from Bill 257 

 

We, the 120 undersigned organizations, strongly oppose Schedule 3 of Bill 257, Supporting 

Broadband and Infrastructure Expansion Act, 2021, which proposes to amend the Planning Act 

so that both existing and future Minister’s Zoning Orders (MZOs) would no longer have to be 

consistent with the Provincial Policy Statement (PPS). We request that you remove this schedule 

from Bill 257. 

 

The PPS sets the policy foundation for comprehensive, integrated, long-term land use planning 

in Ontario. It “provides for appropriate development while protecting resources of provincial 

interest, public health and safety, and the quality of the natural and built environment” (PPS 

Preamble). Regularly revised and updated though extensive public consultations with experts, 

stakeholders and Indigenous rights-holders, the PPS is meant to provide balanced, relevant and 

widely supported policy direction on planning matters. The Planning Act requirement (section 3) 

that all decisions affecting planning matters “shall be consistent with” the PPS ensures certainty, 

fairness, consistency and substantive merit in planning decisions across the province. A 

development that can only be authorized by exempting it from the PPS is a development that 

ought not to be authorized at all. 

 

By allowing the Minister to authorize developments that contravene the PPS, the proposed 

Schedule 3 changes would erode the very basis of planning in Ontario and would eliminate the 

benefits of this predictable, fair and principled planning framework for municipalities and other 

authorities implementing PPS policies. Given that MZOs are issued without public consultation 

or opportunity for appeal, these changes would also undermine the right of Ontarians to 

participate in important planning decisions affecting their communities. 

 

Further, the Schedule 3 changes would apply to any existing MZOs. As noted by the Auditor 

General of Ontario, there has been a “sharp increase” in the use of MZOs recently, with 29 

MZOs issued between January 1, 2020 and October 31, 2020.1 There have been several more 

since then, including six on March 5, 2021, opening the door to controversial residential, 

commercial, industrial and institutional sprawl developments. Where these MZOs violate PPS 

policies, they could be deemed to be legal after the fact if Schedule 3 were passed.  

 

 
1
 Auditor General of Ontario. November 2020. Operation of the Environmental Bill of Rights, p. 18. 
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This backwards-facing application of proposed Schedule 3 changes is particularly egregious 

given the ongoing lawsuit by Environmental Defence and Ontario Nature, filed on November 30, 

2020, over the issuance of an MZO that would allow the destruction of part of the provincially 

significant Lower Duffins Creek Wetland complex in Pickering. Environmental Defence and 

Ontario Nature, represented by Ecojustice, are seeking to have the MZO quashed and declared 

unlawful for failing to comply with provincial law and policy. The Schedule 3 changes appear to 

be an attempt to shield the Government of Ontario from the lawsuit. 

  

Schedule 3 of Bill 257 illustrates a profound disregard for environmental protection and public 

consultation. Given the circumstances, it will be justly perceived as an attempt to frustrate and 

undermine the public’s constitutional right to seek judicial review of unlawful government 

decisions. Your government’s continued positive characterization of its use of MZOs as a means 

to support strong communities and a clean and healthy environment is misleading. On the 

contrary, in many, if not most cases, it has been using MZOs to authorize developments that pose 

a direct and immediate threat to the benefits provided by Ontario’s natural areas and farmland. 

These essential benefits include healthy food, clean water, improved air quality, flood and 

erosion mitigation, habitats for wildlife, vital recreational space, economic opportunities and 

more.  

 

For all the reasons listed above, we ask that you remove Schedule 3 from Bill 257. 

 

Thank you for your consideration. 

 

 

Yours sincerely,  

 

 
Caroline Schultz 
Executive Director 
Ontario Nature 

 

Tim Gray 
Executive Director 
Environmental Defence 

 

David Miller 
Executive Director 
Algonquin to Adirondacks 
Collaborative 

 

 
Liz White 
Director 
Animal Alliance of Canada 

 

Gregor Beck 
Ontario Director 
Birds Canada 

 

John McDonnell 
Executive Director 
Canadian Parks and 
Wilderness Society - Ottawa 
Valley 
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Ed Scharringa 
President 
Christian Farmers Federation 
of Ontario 

 

Derek Coronado 
Coordinator 
Citizens Environment 
Alliance of Southwestern 
Ontario 

 

Samantha Lernout 
President 
Citizens for Safe Ground 
Water 

 

 
 
Paul Berger 
Meetings' Chair 
Citizens United for a 
Sustainable Planet 

 

 
 
Rachel Plotkin 
Boreal Program Manager 
David Suzuki Foundation 
 

 

 
 
David Townshend 
Executive Director 
Earthroots 
 

 

 
Ben Coleman 
Acting Chair 
Fatal Light Awareness 
Program 

 

 
Geoff Kettel 
President 
Federation of Urban 
Neighbourhoods 

 

 
Rupert Kindersley 
Executive Director 
Georgian Bay Association 
 

 
 
 
Jennifer Court 
Executive Director 
Green Infrastructure Ontario 
Coalition 

 

 
 
Reykia Fick 
Nature and Food 
Campaigner 
Greenpeace 
 

 

 
 
Lisa Kohler 
Executive Director 
Halton Environmental 
Network 
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Gauri Sreenivasan 
Director of Policy and 
Campaigns 
Nature Canada 
 

 

 
 
Carrie Tai 
Co-founder, Board Chair 
Neighbours for the Planet 

 

 
 
Harold Smith 
Past Director 
North American Native Plant 
Society 

 
 
Brennain Lloyd 
Project Coordinator 
Northwatch 

 

 
Steve Hounsell 
Chair 
Ontario Biodiversity Council 

 

 
Andrew McCammon 
Executive Director 
Ontario Headwaters Institute 
 

 

 
 
Alison Howson 
Executive Director 
Ontario Land Trust Alliance 

 

 
 
Linda Heron 
Chair 
Ontario Rivers Alliance 
 

 

 
 
Sandra Riddolls 
Board Chair 
Ontariogreen Conservation 
Association 
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Dr. Stephanie Sobek-Swant 
Executive Director 
rare Charitable Research 
Reserve 

 

Mike Shackleford 
Member 
Save Our Water 
 

 

John Bacher 
Greenbelt Campaigner 
Sierra Club of Ontario 

 

 
Jenna Quinn 
Past President 
Waterloo Region Nature 

 

 
Arlene Slocombe 
Executive Director 
Water Watchers 

 

 
Katie Krelove 
Ontario Campaigner 
Wilderness Committee 
 

 

 
 
Gloria Marsh 
Executive Director 
York Region Environmental 
Alliance 

 

 
 
Don Morgan 
Chair 
AWARE Simcoe 
 

 

 
 
Deb Sherk 
President 
Bert Miller Nature Club 

 

 
Liz Benneain 
Executive Director 
Biodiversity and Climate 
Action Niagara 

 

 
Cheryl Lewandowski 
Chair 
Blue Dot York Region 

 

 
Norman Wingrove 
Acting President and 
Treasurer 
Blue Mountain Watershed 
Trust Foundation 
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Tom Wilson 
President 
Carden Field Naturalists 

 

Michael Douglas 
Chair 
Concerned Citizens of 
Ramara 

 

Mark Bisset 
Executive Director 
Couchiching Conservancy 
 

 

Lois Gillette 
President 
Durham Region Field 
Naturalists 

 

Dale MacKenzie 
Co-Chair 
Eagle Lake Farabout 
Peninsula Coalition 

 

Robb Barnes 
Executive Director 
Ecology Ottawa 

 

 
Steven Simpson 
Past President 
Eden Mills Eramosa River 
Conservation Association 

 

 
Lynda Lukasik 
Executive Director 
Environment Hamilton 
 

 

 
Leigh Paulseth 
Member 
Environmental Action Now, 
Ajax-Pickering 

 

Paul Pratt 
President 
Essex County Field 
Naturalists Club 

 

Cathie Macdonald and 
Geoff Kettel 
Co-Chairs 
Federation of North Toronto 
Residents Associations 

 

Ray Metcalfe 
Chair 
Four Seasons Conservancy 
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John Diebolt 
Chair 
Friends of Misery Bay 

 

Susan Moore 
President 
Friends of Salmon River 

 

Wioletta Walancik 
Administrative & Programs 
Director 
Friends of Second Marsh 

 
 
Jim Robb 
General Manager 
Friends of the Rouge 
Watershed 

 
  

 
Sharon Collingwood 
Steering Committee Member 
Get Concerned Stratford 

 

 
Paul Heaven 
Wildlife Biologist/Consultant 
Glenside Ecological Services 

 
 
  

Lorraine Green and Carole 
Holmes 
Co-Chairs 
Grand(m)others Act to Save 
the Planet 

 

Margaret Hutchison 
Director 
Grey Association for Better 
Planning 

 

Richard Witham 
Chair 
Greater Sudbury Watershed 
Alliance 

 

 
Rita Bijons 
Co-Chair 
Green 13 

 

 
Elizabeth Calvin 
President 
Green Durham Association 
 

 

 
Yves Scholten 
President 
Halton-North Peel Naturalists' 
Club 
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Karen Yukich 
Co-Chair 
High Park Nature 
 

 

Christine Roberts 
Secretary 
Huron Fringe Field 
Naturalists 

 

Peter Krats 
President 
Ingersoll District Nature Club 

 
 
Miranda Virtanen 
Executive Director 
Junction Creek Stewardship 
Committee 

 

 
Max Morden and James 
Corcoran 
Co-Chairs 
Lakeshore Eco-Network 

 

 
Richard Tunstall 
President 
Langford Conservancy 
 

 

 
Marilyn Murray 
Chair 
Lennox and Addington 
Stewardship Council 

 

 
Valerie Hickey 
Chair 
Long Point Biosphere 
Reserve 

 

 
John Lavoie 
President 
Manitouwadge Conservation 
Club  

 
Susan Hirst 
President 
Midland-Penetanguishene 
Field Naturalists Club 

 

 
Bruce Wilson 
President 
Nature Barrie 

 

 
Judy Brisson 
President 
Nature Guelph 
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Gordon Neish 
President 
Nature London 

 

Joyce Sankey 
Conservation Director 
Niagara Falls Nature Club 

 

Dorothy Wilson 
Communications Officer 
Nith Valley EcoBoosters 

 

 
Karren Wallace 
Chair 
North Dufferin Agricultural 
and Community Taskforce 

 

 
Cara Gregory 
President 
North Durham Nature 

 

 
Jack Gibbons 
Chair 
North Gwillimbury Forest 
Alliance 

 

 
Susan Walmer 
Chief Executive Officer 
Oak Ridges Moraine Land 
Trust 

 

 
Kevin Lowe 
President 
Oak Ridges Trail Association 

 

 
Karen Brock 
President 
Oakvillegreen Conservation 
Association 

 

 
Jakob Mueller 
President 
Ottawa Field-Naturalists' 
Club 

 

 
Bryan Smith 
Chair 
Oxford Coalition for Social 
Justice 

 

 
Tianna Burke 
President 
Parry Sound Nature Club 
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Bob Highcock 
President 
Peninsula Field Naturalists 

 

Marg Reckahn 
President 
Penokean Hills Field 
Naturalists 

 

Steve LaForest 
President 
Pickering Naturalists 

 

 
John Bacher 
Researcher 
Preservation of Agricultural 
Lands Society 

 

 
Amy Bodman 
President 
Prince Edward County Field 
Naturalists 

 

 
Sarah Harmer and Roger 
Goulet 
Protecting Escarpment Rural 
Land 

 

 
George Thomson 
President 
Quinte Field Naturalists 

 

 
Dana Tuju 
Communications Coordinator 
Ramara Legacy Alliance 

 

 
Brenda Lorenz 
Committee Representative 
Sarnia Environmental 
Advisory Committee  

 
Angus Inksetter 
President 
Saugeen Nature 

 

 
David Euler 
President 
Sault Naturalists 

 

 
Debbie Gordon 
Founder 
Save the Maskinonge 
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Michael Appleby 
President 
South Bracebridge 
Environmental Protection 
Group 

 

Paul Harpley 
President 
South Lake Simcoe 
Naturalists 

 

Mark Cranford 
President 
South Peel Naturalists’ Club 
 

 

 
Al Hurst 
President 
St. Thomas Field Naturalist 
Club 

 

 
Michael Hart 
President 
Stephens Bay Association  

 
Ella Haley 
Project Manager 
Sustainable Brant/Better 
Brant 
 

 

 
Miranda Baksh 
Chief Executive Officer 
Community Climate Council 

 

 
Nancy Vidler 
Chair 
Lambton Shores Phragmites 
Community Group 

 

 
Otto Peter 
President 
Thickson's Woods Land Trust 

 

 
Gerry Racey 
President 
Thunder Bay Field Naturalists 
 

 

 
Emmay Mah 
Executive Director 
Toronto Environmental 
Alliance 
 

 

 
Ellen Schwartzel 
President 
Toronto Field Naturalists 
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Ray Metcalfe 
Chair 
Upper Ottawa Valley Nature 
Club 

Frank Godfrey 
President 
Willow Beach Field 
Naturalists 

 

 Patricia McGorman 
President 
Canada South Land Trust 

  
  
  

Thomas McAuley-Biasi 
Chair 
Emerging Leaders for 
Biodiversity 
 

 
  
  

Paul Mero  
Executive Director 
EcoSpark  
 
 

  

Ian McLaurin 
Chair 
Save the Oak Ridges 
Moraine Coalition 
 

  

 
 Kae Elgie 
Chair, Board of Directors 
 Architectural Conservancy 
Ontario 
  

  

  
Margaret Prophet  
Executive Director 
Simcoe County Greenbelt 
Coalition 
 

 

  
John Hirsch  
President 
South Shore Joint Initiative 
 

  

 


